Minutes of the Lothian Maternity Voices Partnership meeting held on 
Thursday 25th August 2022 via Microsoft Teams at 10.00 am.  
In Attendance:
Mathilde Peace	Lay Chair 
Gary Ormerod	Administrative Support (for Lyndsay Baird)
Clair Halliday	NCT
Zoe Brown	NCT Breastfeeding Buddies
Kirstin Worsley	Breastfeeding Network
Sarah Denniston	La Leche League
Aurelie Tartaud	Pregnancy and Parents Centre
Kathryn Lawrence	Kin Collective - Leith Hub
Nicola Craig	Lay member – Community Support in Dunbar
Susie Turley	Edinburgh & Lothian Twins and Multiples Club
Emma Cashmore-Gordon	Aberlour Child Care Trust
Eilidh MacDonald-Harte	Crossreach - Perinatal Mental Health
Nicola Welsh	Held in Our Hearts – Bereaved Parents Support
Sau Mei Fong	Chinese Link-worker MEHIS
Chiara Allsup	Lay member
Catherine Coales	Lay member
Ashley Cowie	Lay member
Pippa Harvey	Lay member
Julia Iddir	Lay member
Fanny Lena	Lay member
Ezinne Maduka	Lay member
Lynn Rose	Clinical Manager RIE
Catriona Grainger	Senior Charge Midwife, Ward 211 RIE
Fiona Lumber	Charge Midwife, Lothian Birth Centre
Carrie Mcintosh	Midwife, Lothian Homebirth Team
Andie Hewitt	Midwife, Antenatal Clinic St John’s
Hanan Mustafa	 Consultant Obstetrician
Florence Fankam	Consultant Obstetrician
Laura Stirrat	Senior Registrar Obstetrics and Gynaecology
Kirsten Coull	Parent and Infant Relationship Service (PAIRS)
Sharon Thomson	Family Nurse Partnership
Tracy McGillivray	Health Promotion Services – Infant Nutrition
Karen Ormiston	Assistant Programme Manager
Em Thompson	Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team
Sarah Foley	Lecturer Developmental Psychology, Edinburgh

Guests:
Sarah Tudor	Clinical Associate in Applied Psychology
Jemma Neville	Lay member
		
Apologies: Melanie Gunning, Torya Hughes, Charlotte Scott, Emma Westall, Christina Marshall, Donna Swinney, Pauline Smith, Meg Sherratt, Lydia Simpson, Katy Ruggeri, Kate Park, Katherine Sellar, Virginia Adams.
Welcome and Introductions
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were noted. She introduced and thanked Gary Ormerod who would be the administrative assistant for the meeting as Lyndsay Baird was on leave.
The Chair gave an update on the MVP membership.
The MVP welcomed two new lay members during the summer: Gabrielle Cahen and Pippa Harvey. 
Catrina Wade, representing health Visiting, and Sharon Thomson, representing the Family Nurse Partnership, were replacing Carolyn Worlock and Jenni Bonnar, respectively, who had both kindly supported the MVP for many years and had moved to other responsibilities.
Maya Lamoudi, Junior Doctor at the Children and Young People Hospital.
Sarah Foley, Lecturer in Developmental Psychology at the University of Edinburgh.
Finally, joining from the now closed MVP focus group on birth trauma: Melanie Gunning, Kirsten Coull, Meg Sherratt, Lydia Simpson, Laura Stirrat and Kirsty Templeman from NHS Lothian and Eilidh MacDonald-Harte from Crossreach. The Chair thanked them for joining the group in order to maintain strong communication links between the Perinatal Mental Health services and the MVP.
1.	Minutes of the Previous Meeting
1.1	The minutes of the meeting on 9th June 2022 were accepted as an accurate 	record.
2.	Running Action Note 
The Chair explained that due to the continuing staffing pressure over the Summer it had been particularly difficult to make progress with quality improvement projects. Priority has to be given to delivering safe clinical care.
2.1	Baby Feeding Journal – No-one was available to give an update.
Action: Melissa Kallat to update the MVP
2.2 	Postnatal Ward Welcome Pack at RIE – 
	Progress has been halted. 
	Action: Donna Swinney to update MVP
2.3	Better Birth Group RIE and Lothian Intrapartum Group – 
	It is hoped that the Better Birth group will reconvene at the Royal infirmary in the Autumn.
	The Chair will be invited to the pan-Lothian Intrapartum meetings that will be held twice a year. Dates TBC.	 
2.4     Sharing information about service improvements	
	There had been no progress. 
Action: to be kept on the agenda.

2.5	Parent Education:  In-Person Classes
Tollcross, Midlothian and Willow Community Midwifery Teams are back to in-person classes.
Efforts are continuing to try and solve accommodation and staffing issues and return to in-person classes across Lothian.
Kate Park, Clinical Educator, is delivering training and working to standardise the content of the classes. One of the topics being induction of labour.
	Action: update from Maria Wood about in-person classes for October 	MVP

3. 	Any Other Matters
	There were no other matters arising.
4. 	Birth Choices Clinic – Fiona Lumber
Fiona Lumber, Charge Midwife Lothian Birth Centre presented the service provided by the clinic. The clinic used to be called the VBAC clinic (Vaginal Birth After C-section). It is for women who have previously had a caesarean section or experienced trauma through birth. It also supports women who request a C-section for a first baby. 
The clinic is held every Tuesday morning at the Royal Infirmary and is currently seeing 3 to 4 women per week. The 30 minutes appointments can be face-to-face or online (NearMe service). Referrals come from community midwives or consultants.
The appointment helps women understand and consider all their options and enables them to make an informed decision with the support of their care team.
 Feedback and data from the sessions will be analysed to hopefully show the benefits of the service and support a proposal to increase capacity.
Hanan Mustafa asked about women who are referred to discuss their choice of a caesarean section for a first baby. The clinic plays a key part in supporting these women who often come from other countries by giving them information on maternity care in the UK, one-to-one care in labour and their options for place of birth. This can offer reassurance and help them consider all their options.
The clinic also supports women who want a homebirth after a caesarean section. The women are encouraged to discuss the option of the Birth Centre (with added clinical support) with their midwife and consultant. The Birth Centre may consider ‘extended criteria’ of admission on a case-by-case basis.
The chair thanked Fiona for her presentation and stressed the importance of this service.
5.	Perinatal Mental Health
5.1 MVP focus Group 
The chair explained that the MVP focus group on birth trauma had completed its work. It had met its objectives of supporting communication and sharing information about the development of Perinatal Mental Health services and of ensuring engagement with service users at all stages. The minutes of the 5 meetings of the focus group have been circulated and are available on request.
As mentioned at the start of the meeting, representatives of NHS Lothian Perinatal Mental Health services and of Third sector associations have now joined the MVP to maintain good communication links.
Outstanding actions from the focus group will be coming to the MVP. The main one is about establishing a link with Colorectal Services. The Perinatal Mental Health team have taken the first step of contacting these services and have exchanged preliminary information. No response has been received yet.
Action: to be kept on the MVP agenda.
5.2 Birth Reflections Clinic – Fiona Lumber
The clinics are in in place at the Royal Infirmary and at St John’s Hospital.
Patients are referred by their Midwife, Health Visitor, Family Nurse or GP to the Maternity and Neonatal Psychological Interventions team (MNPI) who then decide of the best course of action. Some are offered an appointment at the Birth reflections clinic.
Patients are offered a joint appointment with a midwife and a psychologist from the MNPI. They typically attend one session which may lead to a referral to other services. Some patients are offered treatment for symptomatic trauma, others a debrief after a complex birth, others are referred for further follow up.
Patients have the option of attending an appointment outside the hospital in a neutral setting.
Chiara Allsup asked whether there was any information online about the service to raise awareness in the public. Information about referral processes and criteria has been shared with all health professionals and there is a public information leaflet. The MNPI team is currently considering the most effective ways to share information with the wider public. 
5.3 Perinatal / Birth Trauma Group Programme – Sarah Tudor
The programme is being developed with input from lay people with lived experience. It is adapted from the existing Lightbulb programme delivered by the Rivers Centre for Trauma- NHS Lothian. It will consist of 5 sessions of trauma-focused CBT (Cognitive Behavioural Therapy). The group of patients will be invited to attend five face-to-face sessions (with recordings available to watch should group members not be able to attend) and be supported by appointments between sessions and a final review.
Patients referred to the Maternity and Neonatal Psychological Interventions team will be assessed to determine if they would benefit from group therapy.
The sessions will cover three main areas: psychological education (impact of birth trauma as a unique experience), skills building (soothing and grounding techniques, brain/body connection, day-to-day life advice) and how to move forward.
Sarah Tudor had met with Cat Berry from JUNO and Nicola Welsh from Held in Our Hearts.
The MNPI team are hoping to run a pilot in October depending on how staff training progresses. 
Further updates on the development of this service will be provided.
5.4 Parent and Infant Relationship Service (PAIRS) – Kirsten Coull
Kirsten Coull gave a presentation on this new service which is part of the Perinatal Mental Health services in Lothian. The name was chosen with lay input. The presentation slides are attached. 
The service is available to parents with children of up to 3 years of age. Future parents and families can also be supported during the pregnancy. 
The service, provided by a multidisciplinary team, will be first offered in Midlothian and South Edinburgh before it is gradually expanded to become pan-Lothian.
The service has a dual purpose: to support NHS staff (training, reflective practice, consultation to discuss potential referral) and to support families (Individually or in groups alongside Third Sector associations). Support for staff will start being offered from 29th August before the service opens fully to patients’ referrals.
A dedicated website is being developed at this link: 
Parent and Infant Relationship Service (PAIRS) – NHS Lothian | Our Services
The chair congratulated the MNPI team on setting up this vital service in Lothian. A huge undertaking and great achievement in a short space of time.
6. 	Hospital to Home, Bereavement Support – Nicola Welsh 
	Nicola Welsh, founder and CEO of Held in Our Hearts gave the background to this new service designed to support parents who suffer a loss between 14 and 24 weeks of pregnancy. The slides from the presentation are attached.
 Historically there has been little support ‘reaching in’ to bereaved parents. Parents are expected to make the call to an association or charity themselves. With this new service, peer-supporters are called in by the hospital or health care provider and can be there very early to provide help. It is hoped that by ‘reaching in’ to people peer-supporters can step in and be with the family quicker to reduce intense feelings by offering help and support through early conversations that are vital. The service also receives input from the NHS Perinatal Mental Health team. 
The project is funded by the Big Lottery, originally for 3 years. 
This is the first service of its kind in the UK. There is currently a one-year trial of a similar service in Australia.
Evidence will be collected to inform research and hopefully lead to the service being permanently established, extended to more parents and expanded to other Health Boards.
Eilidh MacDonald-Harte will share the information with Crossreach Perinatal Mental Health team so that families in this situation can access the service quickly.
Sau Mei Fong wondered about parents who need language support. HIOH are exploring various options. Florence Fankam asked for information about the proportion of families from different cultures accessing the HIOH services. Nicola Welsh explained that the services are open to all and a small number of BAME families approach HIOH. However, religious belief and cultural background often determine if the family will seek further help or not.
The chair thanked Nicola for her presentation and for the remarkable work HIOH do to bring support to bereaved families across Lothian.
	
7.	UNICEF Baby Friendly Reaccreditation
The Chair informed the group that NHS Lothian maternity services were going through the process of reaccreditation for UNICEF Baby Friendly. A certain amount of work is currently being carried out following the recommendations from a first visit in March 2022. The final visit will take place in January 2023.
8. 	AOCB
8.1	Research Project 
	The University of Edinburgh Pregnancy Research Team suggested submitting a joint bid with the MVP for a research project aiming at increasing the diversity of the MVP lay membership. The project, if approved, will combine in-person visits to existing charities and associations and targeted social media campaigns with the support of NATIVVE Health Care (digital marketing).
8.2		Lothian MVP Bulletin
The chair had launched the first edition of a proposed quarterly bulletin to support communication and the sharing of information within the MVP.	
8.3 	MVP lay Members Survey
The chair will invite all the MVP lay representatives to complete an online survey in September. It is hoped the survey will provide information on the lay membership and gather ideas to enhance the MVP work.				
9	Meeting dates for 2022, on MS Teams, all Thursdays 10am to 12pm.
	27 October and 15 December.
10. 	Proposed MVP Meetings for 2023
2nd February, 30th March, 1st June, 24th August, 26th October and 14th December.
The Chair asked to be informed of any potential clash. The Teams invites will be generated and sent out in September.
	
Running Action Note
	ACTION NO.
	DESCRIPTION
	LEAD

	2.1
	Baby feeding journal update
	M Kallat

	2.2
	Postnatal ward welcome pack update
	D Swinney

	2.3
	Better Birth Group RIE
	L. Rose

	2.3
	Invite MVP chair to Intrapartum group
	 E Doubal

	2.4	
	Share Information about service improvements
	E Murdoch/MP

	2.5
	Parent Education – update on in-person classes
	M Wood

	5.1
	Link MNPI / Colorectal Services
	MNPI



